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Consumer Product Safety Commission § 1502.17 

(c) No person may participate in a 
hearing who has not filed a written no-
tice of participation or whose partici-
pation has been stricken under para-
graph (e) of this section. 

(d) The presiding officer may permit 
the late filing of a notice of participa-
tion upon a showing of good cause. 

(e) The presiding officer may strike 
the participation of a person for non-
participation in the hearing or for fail-
ure to comply with any requirement of 
this subpart, e.g., disclosure of infor-
mation as required by § 1502.25 or the 
prehearing order issued under § 1502.30. 
Any person whose participation is 
stricken may petition the Commission 
for interlocutory review of that deci-
sion. 

[56 FR 9278, Mar. 6, 1991, as amended at 62 FR 
46667, Sept. 4, 1997] 

§ 1502.17 Advice on public participa-
tion in hearings. 

(a) All inquiries from the public 
about scheduling, location, and general 
procedures should be addressed to the 
Office of the Secretary, Consumer 
Product Safety Commission, Wash-
ington, DC 20207, or telephone (301) 504– 
0800. 

(b) Requests by hearing participants 
for changes in the schedule of a hearing 
or for filing documents, briefs, or other 
pleadings should be made in writing di-
rectly to the presiding officer. 

(c) Under no circumstances will the 
Office of the General Counsel of CPSC 
directly provide advice about a hearing 
to any person who is participating or 
may participate in the hearing. In 
every hearing, certain attorneys in the 
office are designated to represent the 
staff. Other members of the office, or-
dinarily including the General Counsel, 
are designated to advise the Commis-
sion on a final decision in the matter. 
It is not compatible with these func-
tions, nor would it be professionally re-
sponsible, for the attorneys in the Of-
fice of the General Counsel also to ad-
vise other participants in a hearing, or 
for any attorney who may be called on 
to advise the Commission to respond to 
inquiries from other participants in the 
hearing; such participants may be urg-
ing views contrary to those of the staff 
involved or to what may ultimately be 
the final conclusions of the Commis-

sion. Accordingly, members of the Of-
fice of the General Counsel, other than 
the attorneys responsible for rep-
resenting the staff, will not answer 
questions about the hearing from any 
participant or potential participant. 

(d) Participants in a hearing may 
communicate with the attorneys re-
sponsible for representing the staff, in 
the same way that they may commu-
nicate with counsel for any other party 
in interest about the presentation of 
matters at the hearing. It would be in-
appropriate to bar discussion of such 
matters as stipulations of fact, joint 
presentation of witnesses, or possible 
settlement of hearing issues. Members 
of the public, including participants at 
hearings, are advised, however, that all 
such communications, including those 
by telephone, will be recorded in 
memoranda that can be filed with the 
Office of the Secretary. 

(e) Separation of functions and ex 
parte communications will be handled 
as follows. 

(1) An interested person may meet or 
correspond with any CPSC representa-
tive concerning a matter prior to publi-
cation of a notice announcing a formal 
evidentiary public hearing on the mat-
ter. The provisions of 16 CFR part 1012 
apply to such meetings. 

(2) Upon publication of a notice an-
nouncing a formal evidentiary public 
hearing, the following rules concerning 
separation of functions apply: 

(i) The CPSC staff members respon-
sible for preparing evidence and par-
ticipating in the hearing in the matter 
are, as a party to the hearing, respon-
sible for all investigative functions and 
for presentation of the position of the 
staff at the hearing and in any pleading 
or oral argument before the Commis-
sion. These representatives of the staff 
may not participate or advise in any 
decision except as witnesses or counsel 
in public proceedings. Except as pro-
vided herein, there shall be no other 
communication between representa-
tives of the staff and representatives of 
the various Commissioners’ offices con-
cerning the matter prior to the deci-
sion of the Commission. The Commis-
sion may, however, designate other 
representatives of the staff to advise 
the Commission. The designation will 
be in writing and filed with the Office 
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16 CFR Ch. II (1–1–11 Edition) § 1502.17 

of the Secretary no later than the time 
specified in paragraph (f)(2) of this sec-
tion for the application of separation of 
functions. All employees of the CPSC 
other than representatives of the in-
volved staff (except for those specifi-
cally designated otherwise) may be 
called upon to advise and participate 
with the offices of the Commissioners 
in their functions relating to the hear-
ing and the final decision. 

(ii) The General Counsel of CPSC 
shall designate members of the Office 
of the General Counsel to advise and 
participate with the staff in its func-
tions in the hearing and shall designate 
other members of the Office of the Gen-
eral Counsel to advise the offices of the 
Commissioners in their functions re-
lated to the hearing and the final deci-
sion. The members of the Office of the 
General Counsel designated to advise 
the staff may not participate or advise 
in any decision of the Commission ex-
cept as counsel in public proceedings. 
The designation shall be in the form of 
a memorandum filed with the Office of 
the Secretary and made a part of the 
administrative record in the pro-
ceeding. There may be no other com-
munication between those members of 
the Office of the General Counsel des-
ignated to advise the offices of the 
Commissioners and any other person in 
the Office of the General Counsel or in 
the involved staff with respect to the 
matter prior to the decision of the 
Commission. The General Counsel may 
assign different attorneys to advise ei-
ther the staff or the offices of the Com-
missioners at any stage of the pro-
ceedings. The General Counsel will or-
dinarily advise and participate with 
the offices of the Commissioners in 
their functions relating to the hearing 
and the final decision. 

(iii) The Commissioners are respon-
sible for the agency review and final 
decision of the matter, with the advice 
and participation of anyone in CPSC 
other than representatives of the re-
sponsible staff and those members of 
the Office of the General Counsel des-
ignated to assist in the staff functions 
in the hearing. 

(iv) Between the date that separation 
of functions applies and the date of the 
Commission’s decision on the matter, 
communication concerning the matter 

involved in the hearing will be re-
stricted as follows: 

(A) No person outside CPSC may 
have an ex parte communication with 
the presiding officer or any person rep-
resenting the offices of the Commis-
sioners concerning the matter in the 
hearing. Neither the presiding officer 
nor any person representing the offices 
of the Commissioners may have any ex 
parte communications with a person 
outside CPSC concerning the matter in 
the hearing. All communications are to 
be public communications, as witness 
or counsel under the applicable proce-
dures. 

(B) A participant in the hearing may 
submit a written communication con-
cerning a proposal for settlement to 
the presiding officer with a request 
that it be transmitted to the Commis-
sion. These communications are to be 
in the form of pleadings, served on all 
other participants, and filed with the 
Office of the Secretary like any other 
pleading. 

(C) A written communication con-
trary to this section must be imme-
diately served on all other participants 
and filed with the Office of the Sec-
retary by the presiding officer at the 
hearing, or by the Commissioner, de-
pending on who received the commu-
nication. An oral communication con-
trary to this section must be imme-
diately recorded in a written memo-
randum and similarly served on all 
other participants and filed with the 
Office of the Secretary. A person, in-
cluding a representative of a partici-
pant in the hearing, who is involved in 
an oral communication contrary to 
this section, must, if possible, be made 
available for cross-examination during 
the hearing with respect to the sub-
stance of that conversation. Rebuttal 
testimony pertinent to a written or 
oral communication contrary to this 
section will be permitted. Cross-exam-
ination and rebuttal testimony will be 
transcribed and filed with the Office of 
the Secretary. 

(D) The making of a communication 
contrary to this section may, con-
sistent with the interests of justice and 
the policy of the underlying statute, 
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Consumer Product Safety Commission § 1502.23 

result in a decision adverse to the per-
son knowingly making or causing the 
making of such a communication. 

[56 FR 9278, Mar. 6, 1991, as amended at 62 FR 
46667, Sept. 4, 1997] 

Subpart D—Presiding Officer 
§ 1502.18 Presiding officer. 

The presiding officer in a hearing 
will be an administrative law judge 
qualified under 5 U.S.C. 3105. 

§ 1502.19 Commencement of functions. 
The functions of the presiding officer 

begin upon designation and end upon 
the filing of the initial decision. 

§ 1502.20 Authority of presiding offi-
cer. 

The presiding officer has all powers 
necessary to conduct a fair, expedi-
tious, and orderly hearing, including 
the power to— 

(a) Specify and change the date, 
time, and place of oral hearings and 
conferences; 

(b) Establish the procedures for use 
in developing evidentiary facts, includ-
ing the procedures in § 1502.30(b) and to 
rule on the need for oral testimony and 
cross-examination under § 1502.26(b); 

(c) Prepare statements of the areas of 
factual disagreement among the par-
ticipants; 

(d) Hold conferences to settle, sim-
plify, or determine the issues in a hear-
ing or to consider other matters that 
may expedite the hearing; 

(e) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions; 

(f) Control the course of the hearing 
and the conduct of the participants; 

(g) Examine witnesses and strike or 
limit their testimony if they fail to re-
spond fully to proper questions; 

(h) Admit, exclude, or limit evidence; 
(i) Set the time for filing pleadings; 
(j) Rule on motions and other proce-

dural matters; 
(k) Rule on motions for summary de-

cision under § 1502.31; 
(l) Conduct the hearing in stages if 

the number of parties is large or the 
issues are numerous and complex; 

(m) Waive, suspend, or modify any 
procedure in this subpart if the pre-
siding officer determines that no party 
will be prejudiced, the ends of justice 

will be served, and the action is in ac-
cordance with law; 

(n) Strike the participation of any 
person under § 1502.16(e) or exclude any 
person from the hearing under § 1502.28, 
or take other reasonable disciplinary 
action; and 

(o) Take any other action required 
for the fair, expeditious, and orderly 
conduct of the hearing. 

§ 1502.21 Disqualification of presiding 
officer. 

(a) A participant may request the 
presiding officer to disqualify himself/ 
herself and withdraw from the pro-
ceeding. The ruling on any such re-
quest may be appealed in accordance 
with § 1502.35(b). 

(b) A presiding officer who is aware of 
grounds for disqualification, whether 
or not raised by a participant, shall 
withdraw from the proceeding. 

§ 1502.22 Unavailability of presiding 
officer. 

(a) If the presiding officer is unable 
to act for any reason, the Commission 
will assign the powers and duties to an-
other presiding officer. The substi-
tution will not affect the hearing, ex-
cept as the new presiding officer may 
order. 

(b) Any motion based on the substi-
tution must be made within 10 days. 

Subpart E—Hearing Procedures 
§ 1502.23 Filing and service of submis-

sions. 
(a) Submissions, including pleadings 

in a hearing, are to be filed with the 
Office of the Secretary. Two copies 
shall be filed. To determine compliance 
with filing deadlines in a hearing, a 
submission is considered filed on the 
day of filing with or mailing to the Of-
fice of the Secretary. When this part 
allows a response to a submission and 
prescribes a period of time for the fil-
ing of the response, an additional 3 
days are allowed for the filing of the 
response if the submission is served by 
mail. 

(b) The person making a submission 
shall serve copies of it on the other 
participants. 

(c) Service is accomplished by mail-
ing a submission to the address shown 
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